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Board of Education Sub-Committee

MEETING MINUTES

Monday, December 2, 2013

10:30 AM in Room 1B of the Legislative Office Building

Those present:

Rep. Ryan, Rep. Alexander, Rep. D’Agostino, Rep. Davis, Rep. Demicco, Rep. Lopes, Rep. Maroney, Rep. Sampson, Brian Anderson, Leo Canty, Conor Casey, Craig Edmondson, Eric George, Sarah Hemmingway, Matt Knickerbocker, Patrice McCarthy, Sheila McKay, Steve McKeever, George Rafael, Lon Seidman, Don Stein, Jim Vigue, Gayle Weinstein.

Those absent:

Jennifer Berigan, Gary Buzzell, Rich Carmelich, Emma Cimino, Paula Clarke, Carol Clifford, Garrett Eucalitto, Paul Formica, Tom Frattaroli, Jennifer Herz, Mark LaPlaca, David Lenihan, Vin Loffredo, Cindy Mangini, Kevin Reynolds, Brenda Sisco, Bonnie Stewart, Joyce Stille, Kashina Walsh-Weaver, Patricia Walters, Christopher Wilson, Rep. Carpino, Rep. Cook, Rep. Fleischman, Rep. Johnson, Rep. McGee, Rep. Morris, Rep. Srinivasan.   

The meeting was called to order by Board of Education Sub-Committee Chair Rep. Kevin Ryan at 10:34 a.m.  Representative Ryan introduced the presenters and offered a general reminder of the sub-committee’s focus on regional initiatives and cost containment for future agenda.  Rep. Ryan reminded the sub-committee that their work will be evaluated in January to review possible legislative recommendations and that the sub-committee’s general purpose is to gather information.  
Representative Ryan then moved to accept the minutes of the November 18th meeting.  With a motion by Leo Canty, seconded by Brian Anderson, the minutes were accepted.  

Representative Ryan reviewed the minutes from the previous minutes, citing interest in teacher evaluation with a context of regional efforts.  Rep. Ryan then introduced the presenters.

Presentation and Discussion on Teacher Evaluations with Patrice McCarthy (CABE), Debra Wheeler (CAPSS), and Lisa Bress (Teacher and CEA member). 

Patrice McCarthy offered an overview of the new system.  In terms of planning for the new system, work began in 2010 and later those recommendations were adopted by legislature.  The same committee will be reviewing system.  Teachers, BOE, superintendents, business leaders, and others make up NEAG.  There was consensus among them that high-quality teachers are the most important keys to success.  The evaluation was designed as a support system, not a “gotcha” system. 
Goals are determined with evaluators and are not set arbitrarily.  Goals are set each September.  Overall student growth is a piece of the evaluation, but goals are specific to the students that the teacher has in the classroom.  Patrice offered the example of a third grade class of non-readers: a goal might be 40% of the class achieves a first grade reading level.  Under the current evaluation system, there is the opportunity to reaffirm or reassess those goals.  This system takes into account turnover in the classroom and is not a static test.  The provisions for a review were part of the pilot program.  NEAG has since conducted the review and Deb was part of that pilot.  In January of 2014, there will be a comprehensive 6 month review. 
Patrice cited some challenges with the pilot, such as, additional time for administrators to actively engage in the process.  Some districts have been successful in freeing up administrators.  There is desire to hold back on other mandates so that this new evaluation system can be properly implemented.  

Debra Wheeler began her presentation by highlighting her professional experience.  She is currently the Litchfield superintendent and an adjunct professor at Quinnipiac University.  Debra expressed that under the pilot, Litchfield schools had a positive experience with District 6.   One key take-away was that they spent a lot of time on goal setting.  The training and preparation was “frontloaded.”  Teachers were trained and understood SLOs (Student Learning Objectives).  Debra explained that the State model demanded reflection on individual professional performance.  This was outstanding and helped relieve the stress from other parts of the system.  Teachers want to improve their practice.  Transition to this system was smoother when previous evaluation systems were in place and being used.  However, there is a need for more flexibility than is in place now.  Professional Development that has come out of this has become more individualized.  Collaboration made it successful in negotiations.  

Lisa Bress described positives and negatives with the new system.  Lisa began by stating all teachers want to improve, however, it is the level of implementation and fidelity presents a problem.  This doesn’t mean that older evaluations weren’t good.  Lisa spent 8 years in New York City public schools.   The formal evaluation from her first year was a one- page observation.  When she moved to Connecticut in 1990, evaluations were more complex and substantive, 5 pages long.  Instruction, class management, the overall school system, assessment, individual needs, were covered.  Evaluation has evolved and now it is a time consuming process.  Some feel it detracts from the ability to plan for students.  
Some positives were that the new system allows for collaborative goals.  However, there is not always time to work on those goals, as was also a problem with the previous system.  The new system is fine-tuned to just the students in the classroom, which presents some inherent problems.  Lisa described the best part of the new evaluation system as the promotion of collaboration between teachers and administrators on teaching techniques and less of a managerial focus.  The downside is that it creates difficulty for administrators with time constraints and managerial duties – squeezing in meetings that are difficult for the number of observations which cuts down on the opportunity to have conversations.  Lisa did like that the new system lends itself to coaching model and fostered collaboration between the teachers’ association and the central office.  More training was required that SEED had set out:  3 days for administrators, 2 days for administrator evaluations, ½ day for teachers, ½ for administrators, and so on.  
Lisa commented that data management system should be consistent and in terms of this, CEA offered the best preparation.   Training for principals was productive for teachers and would be recommended.  The implementation of this system required significant follow up with monthly meetings, FAQs, emails, updates, etc.  The plan was never finalized throughout the year.  It was good that it was flexible and they were able to work through the changes but they were being evaluated during these changes and the system was never fully implemented.  This contributed to a sense among teachers that the evaluations were more about keeping their job than growing as an educator despite the districts efforts to train and prepare them.  
Lisa explained that many teachers are not connected to the assessment scores used in evaluations. Whether or not a student has breakfast that day can impact test scores.  Data is still an essential part, as was the ability to choose what professional development to take.  Under this program, there is not this connection yet you have to comply with ten new initiatives based on our alliance district.  Where does the time come if you can't do the individualized professional development? Teachers can be responsible themselves but this is why top -down evaluations can be problematic – inflexible in administering.      She offered concerns that young people wanted to leave the profession as a result. 
Lisa admitted that districts that didn’t experience these growing pains will have it worse this year.  Punitive aspects of evaluations need to end and overall, there is a benefit to implementing a pilot first.  She ended by commenting that Connecticut's new system is a work in process.  Policy makers need teacher feedback.  Continuous progress needs the voices of the implementers and without penalty.  Paperwork and compliance shouldn't be the focus.  

Following the presentation, the sub-committee offered questions:
Rep. D’Agostino – Did NEAG complete a review of all three phases? 

Patrice McCarthy - Yes and the report is available.  

Rep. D’Agostino – We should look at regional themes from that report which fits into our work as a sub-committee.  

Lisa Bress - there were some recommendations in that report. 

Rep. D’Agostino – Training is huge component, RESCs are doing some of it.  It would be nice to hear what is being done so that districts can tap into it.  

Craig Edmondson – All RESCs are involved in a roll out of these new evaluations.  We didn't get down to training teachers unless there was an arrangement with district.  Some of our districts contracted with us to do that and work through the goal setting process.  We are interested in using complementary observers, to relieve the work of administrators.  My wife, a principal, has over 200 observations to complete this year.  

Debra Wheeler – We used a team program through ED Connect with more attention to a TEAM model for assessment through the RESCs.  Using complementary assessors through the RESCs would be a good idea.  

Lisa Bress – Colleagues shouldn't always be evaluators.  It makes it harder to share weaknesses.  

Rep. D’Agostino – There are great costs and principals have to do all these evaluations so that some districts are out paying stipends for teachers or hiring retirees. A pool of evaluators would reduce the districts’ burden and the increased work of principals.  

Lisa Bress – Any trained evaluator should be capable of doing this.  

Rep. Alexander – I was elected in 2012 and wasn't around for the process that led to this evaluation system.  Enfield is spending $300k + to implement the current system.  That’s the cost of full-day kindergarten for our district.  I worry that it’s very individualized.  Different aspects of teaching should be taken into account.  We have a fitness reporting system in military that is generic and works up the chain.  There are broad categories for ranking individuals on a variety of abilities.  You still have the opportunity to make comments.  This system is used for retention and promotions.  With principals being the formal counselors, it doesn't make a lot of sense.  It seems more like legitimizing dismissal.  Mentors are important though.  Finally, I have some concern with the emphasis on test scores.  By rating schools as high-performing using test scores, we lose quality teachers to these districts that would otherwise provide more help in struggling districts.  
Debra Wheeler – Test scores account for 45% of the rating.  There is still individualization in the system and looks at specialties.  There is still an opportunity for informal conversation with some flexibility to implement into practice.  It is generally not as rigid as it seems.  40% of the rating is still based on the evaluation of the teacher.  

Lisa Bress – Recommendations should be specific to that classroom.  Assessments aren't always connected to professionals.  Poor scores should cause concern, but shouldn't be the basis for an evaluation.  It’s hard to put a focus on Science, Social Studies, and Personal development when standardized tests focus on reading and math.  

Patrice McCarthy – These are national mandates as well but the point is well taken on challenging districts.  It’s easier to move a student that is proficient up by 2% yet harder than bringing lower performers up.  That's why we individualize.  

Craig Edmonson – For schools that are replacing the CMT, a legacy test that shows progress over time, they have had to revise their teacher evaluations.  A problem is that SEED implementation takes time to demonstrate progress and teacher skill. 

Rep. Ryan – Will things get easier as time goes on?

Craig Edmonson – Yes, changes midstream caused some retraining.  Sticking with the model will make it easier.

Rep. Davis – Policy issues are the focus of the Education Committee.  Our work is to help our school districts find ways to work together to relieve burdens.  We should be working on developing support for RESCs to implement resources that will cut down on time and costs.  

Kevin Ryan– Debra, you worked with another school district.  Could you tell us a little about what worked?
Debra Wheeler – We have an unusual system.  District 6 is in Litchfield and we have a history of cooperating.  We're looking at regionalized activity.  We submitted a joint application for the pilot so that as a small school district, we wouldn’t be overlooked.  We found that administrators had good relationships and so we combined training.  ED Connection did the initial review.  Partnership opened door for more inter-district collaboration with the bargaining unit and administrators.  

Gayle Weinstein – We have had to hire part-time administrators to help with our evaluations.  Unions were not thrilled with the additional work teachers have to do on their own time.  One this I have not heard about is the social/emotional content that teachers offer.  Responsive classroom is leaving for data driven impact.  Other issues like bullying and sexting are on the rise.  

Lisa Bress – Teachers like that are constantly worried that evaluators won't understand.  I have confidence that it is factored in, but only up to 40%.  If we abandoned that fully, we would be less successful.  Flexibility with SOLs is there.  

Lon Seidman – Costs are hard to calculate.  The Bullying initiative was expensive.  Boards of Education have to do this alone.  There should be incentives to collaborate.  Even less reporting would be enough.  

Patrice McCarthy – The regional calendars sub-committee will look at some of these issues.  Some parts of state do it voluntarily.  Paperwork and reporting is an State Department of Education issue.  It's the district that is responsible and the superintendent who has to sig- off.  But I think you're right.  It’s hard to put a figure on the administrative burden. 

Lisa Bress– CEA has taken on initiatives that foster collaboration.  CEA has professional issues coordinators that look at school mandates.  You can have them present to your district for free.  It opens up to using more resources from CEA.

Craig Edmondson – 19 of 25 schools from ACEs worked together to write curriculum on common core – they left with a product they own.  Each district still pays, but the payoff is enhancing the product, across curriculum.

Leo Canty – Test scores are silly and a serious problem.  We should seriously look at cost/benefit.  Evaluations produce errors.  Hartford teachers, for example, deal with the assumption that you have the tools to accomplish your goals. By November, they ran out of money for copy paper.  Evaluation of the evaluation system is needed.  We take pride in being data desert.  We should know at what cost we implement evaluation systems.  We need commitment on real professional development.  Unions supplement what the state and districts can't pay.  It would be great to support RESCs, but we should work on deficiencies to get regions together and support them.  

Rep. Ryan – excuses himself, announces next meeting on Sheff Movement.  Recommendations for future agendas can be made to staff or himself.  The next meeting of the sub-committee will be 12/16 at 10:30 AM.  

Rep. Davis – any more questions?  

Steve McKeever – It's a huge process.  There is a need to cut back on paperwork and to streamline.  One page isn't good enough but a notebook is too much.  I’ve heard that we’re killing education from the inside.  We should put pressure with legislation on the State Department of Education to honestly study evaluations and cut back.  Training isn't enough for administrators and it translates to teachers.  Training and evaluations can't happen at the same time.  Teachers want constructive feedback.

Rep. Davis – I represent 4 different school districts.  There is some misinformation from district to district as to what they should be doing.    

Debra Wheeler – There is a requirement for districts to follow the same Connecticut guidelines.  Within that demand, there's opportunity for individualism at the district level.  What you're saying is true.  I've shared my experiences because of the pilot, and the differences can be overwhelming.  

Lisa Bress – Administrators are trained differently.  I’m not sure that the original standards are still in place to qualify individuals as certified evaluators.  The system is only as good as evaluators' understanding of system.   

Debra Wheeler – It is the responsibility of the district to determine the caliber of their evaluators.  We do superficial reviews that take 10 minutes just to make sure we're all on the same page in my district.  

Patrice McCarthy– There is also the need for continuing communication so that everyone is current on and understanding of requirements.  

Lisa Bress – Goals must be agreed upon, but many teachers do not know this.  They should have a dispute/resolution process as provided in SEED.  

Craig Edmondson – SEED was acceptable for adoption by all districts.  Other districts had effective systems that were revised and submitted.  Others had several versions before the SDE.  40 schools used the SEED model, 70 offered a hybrid, 69 altered it, and 20 applied for a waiver.  You're correct in your comments, Rep. Davis.  But it depends on fidelity of the program.  

Rep. Davis closed the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 12:08 p.m.
